S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 8th June 2021. 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr J Smallwood, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mr M Narborough, Mr K Reynolds, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

County Cllr Mr N Daubney

Public: Mr D G & Mr R J (Residents)
APOLOGIES: Mr I Jordan, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T C and Rev James Nash  
2.  TO ACCEPT THE NEW COVID 19 RISK ASSESSMENT FOR THE USE OF SOUTH WOOTTON VILLAGE HALL:
With one minor typo amendment and with agreement of all members that face masks can be removed whilst speaking, Mr Price proposed that the new COVID 19 Risk Assessment for the use of South Wootton Village Hall be accepted, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
3. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 4th May 2021, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Smallwood with one abstention, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman.

4. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
Mrs Banks also declared an interest regarding the Planning Application for St James Medical Practice.  
5. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mr D G and Mr R J to the meeting and explained that they were present to provide a presentation regarding a vision that they have for Gap Farm.
Mr G thanked members for allowing them the opportunity to come and talk, he explained that he lives at Grimston Road and owns a small area of farmland which borders the Kings Lynn Golf Club. Due to the difficulty in farming alternative land uses have been explored.
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Mr G said that he had spoken to Mr J who had introduced him to various Leisure Partners in a view to creating a leisure scheme for the site, including an extension to the existing Golf Club.

It was explained that the whole scheme is at a very early stage and all that has been done to date is assemble a top team to deliver a scheme that will have major benefits for the environment, landscape, and the local economy.  
Mr G said that at the first stage they will be focusing on an extension of a further 9 golf holes with emphasis on improving the local environment and habitat.
He said that he believes in consultation and therefore is speaking to the Parish Council, neighbouring landowners, and the Golf Club, he added that the Golf Club reaches its centenary in 2023 and they would like to announce improvements to their golfing offer and accommodate potential members on their waiting list.  
Mr G explained that the renowned Golf Course designer Scott McPherson will be visiting in late July following which it is hoped a beautifully landscaped Golf course design will be achieved, creating a wonderful approach to South Wootton enhancing the area by creating sweeping and undulating fairways interspersed with trees, water, and planting to encourage habitat.  
The whole process would obviously be subject to planning permission, and discussions will take place with Norfolk Wildlife Trust, The Woodland Trust and debating with AONB, Natural England and the RSPB to achieve enhancements to the area of outstanding natural beauty.  
Mr G stated that they would obviously like to involve the Parish Council and residents and keep them informed of the journey and updated with the plans for further ongoing consultation.  
Mr G said that due to the large investment, the scheme would be delivered in three main phases:

1. Phase One - Leisure Scheme including extension to the Golf Club and provision of Retirement Homes on limited areas, Low Density (4 to 5 per acre) to blend with the surroundings, with electrical charging points and natural planting.
2. Phase Two – Conservation and Educational Centre with facilities to hire to schools. Fitness Trails for running and walking, Retirement and Leisure Dwellings.
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3. Phase Three – A Gym with Spa, Health and Beauty provision, Indoor and Outdoor Swimming facilities, Office Pods for hire and event facilities. Holiday and Retirement Homes, Bowls, Boules and Tennis. Provision for Indoor and Outdoor Refreshments.
Mr G said that the scheme will be Environmentally friendly, creating a great visitor attraction, employment opportunities, and will boost the Economy using Local Contractors. The site will be managed in perpetuity by a Trust consisting of hopefully Parish Councillor and Borough Councillor Representatives, Representatives as Landowners and Kings Lynn Golf Club.
Mr G said that it is hoped that a scheme will be produced for everyone to be proud of, he thanked members for allowing him to attend and asked if there were any questions.

· Mr Price asked how Mr G sees the proposal affecting the AONB and the proposed dwellings affecting the traffic situation.

Mr G stated that they are fully engaging with Natural England, he explained that the Golf Club currently sits on an area within the AONB boundary, so would therefore be an extension of that.

Regarding the traffic, Mr G confirmed that access to the site would be via Castle Rising Road and not Grimston Road.
· Mrs Gotts enquired about the existing Public Right of Way which runs alongside the Black Cabin, through the Golf Course and up to the top of Knights Hill, (Gooseberry Lane) and asked if this would be affected.

Mr G confirmed that this should not be affected.

· Mr Smallwood stated that he would like to see something on paper to enable the Parish Council to respond.

Mr G stated that he would like to be able to offer more detail but confirmed that the scheme is in the very early stages but added that the golf course designer is coming in July, the first part would be the Golf Club extension.

· Mrs Banks said that a lot of things had been mentioned and asked where they would be positioned.

Mr G stated that the development would mainly take place within the woodland with hardly any development of the open field.
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· Mrs Banks commented that a Spa and other Leisure facilities already exist locally at Knights Hill Hotel.
Mr G stated that he is aware of the offer at Knights Hill and said that their scheme would provide outdoor swimming.

With no further questions, Mr G said that as soon as further details are available, they would like to come again and share any illustrations and designs with the Parish Council with a view to holding a public presentation in due course.  
Both Mr G and Mr J thanked members for allowing them to attend and they left the meeting.

Members commented that the development as outlined by Mr G would have a significant impact on the traffic, however, until further details are received on paper the Parish Councill is unable to comment.
6. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.
Cllr Nockolds was pleased to say that in addition to her circulated report, news had been received regarding the Towns Fund, she stated that £25 million has been received.  Lots of work will now take place with Business Planning.

County Councillor Daubney:  Members congratulated Cllr Daubney on being elected as County Councillor.
Cllr Daubney said that it is a privilege to represent South Wootton, he said it has been a learning curve, with things very different to that at the Borough Council. 
He added that he will continue to do his best for South Wootton, although in his early days, he has received reports of Potholes and surface water issues.

The only meeting he has attended was the Annual Ceremonial, where support was given to build a new Hospital in Kings Lynn, he said that after talking to medical professionals the only concerns are that, with a new building it is made sure that services are maintained.
Support was also given to the Western Link Road to ease traffic in Norwich city.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the recent roadworks and said that the installation of traffic lights in the Town had caused major congestion, he added that time and time again works are carried out and then long after the work has finished the traffic lights are left in situ causing unnecessary hold ups.
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Cllr Daubney stated that he agreed with Mr Narborough’s comments and explained that he has an appointment scheduled with the Area Manager for roads when the matter will be discussed.

Mr Narborough added that the Traffic Enforcement Officers in the Town are also difficult to deal with.

Cllr Daubney said that he had not found that to be the case and said that the officers come under Borough Council jurisdiction.

Cllr Nockolds commented that the Borough Council carries out Traffic Enforcement on behalf of the County Council.
Mr Price thanked both Cllr Nockolds and Cllr Daubney for their reports. 

7.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Tree Planting at the 9 Acre field:   Mr Narborough informed members that the Parish Council had been contacted recently by two Rotary Clubs (Trinity and Priory) to plant trees within the Parish. One area highlighted as a potential site is at the 9-acre field, behind the Hopkins and Moore Development.

Mr Narborough circulated a plan of the area and explained that prior to any agreement being made to allow tree planting the Parish Council needs to decide what it would like to do with the land.

Suggestion had also been made that some picnic tables could be installed as part of the project.

Mrs Banks confirmed that members of South Wootton in Bloom had also been approached by the Rotary Clubs regarding possible tree planting in the Parish, and a list of suitable locations had been produced.  Mrs Banks added that any tree planting should be carried out under the supervision of SWiB members, and any trees should be of good type.

Mr Price stated that following discussions, it had been felt that a suitable area would be on the Southern and Northern ends of the 9-acre field, the trees should be of a reasonable size, planted properly, regularly watered and maintained.

Mrs Banks added that the tree planting should be a conjoined effort with all parties working together.
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After discussion, it was agreed that a meeting should be organised to discuss the matter further, with members of SWiB, representatives from both Rotary Clubs and in consultation with Mr Richard Fisher the Borough Councils Tree Officer and then ideas brought back to the Parish Council for its agreement.

Mr Bland stated that the Parish Council must first decide its intentions for the land.

Mrs Gotts suggested that members of the Wootton Park Association should also be consulted, however, it was confirmed that the area of land is within South Wootton and whilst adjacent to Wootton Park, does not come under their jurisdiction.

Mrs Cornwell commented that the idea of installing benches, may become problematic, as they could encourage youths to gather and loiter.

It was confirmed that once the area of land has been formally gifted to the Parish Council, decisions would need to be made whether to cut or leave the grass, currently the grass is maintained by Hopkins and Moore.
Mr Smallwood added that the hedge which runs along the horse field at Nursery Lane has become overgrown and needs to be cut and maintained.

Flooding at the Pond: Mr Narborough confirmed that the issues at the Pond are still ongoing, he provided a history of the investigations so far and stated that following visits by 1-2 Call Drainage, Anglian Water are going to visit to see if they can help and Norfolk County Council have agreed to put cameras down to decipher exactly where our overflow pipes run to and the exact location of any blockages. 
Members agreed that nothing more can be done until Anglian Water have visited, and Norfolk County Council have put their Cameras down. 

The matter remains in hand.

Allotments: Mr Reynolds reported that he was concerned that an Allotment Tenant has recently had a large delivery of gravel for use on their plot. 

Mr Narborough thanked Mr Reynolds for highlighting the matter and said that he would investigate. 







           (Clerks Note: Mr Narborough has visited the Allotment Plot and spoken to the Tenants concerned. The Plot is immaculately kept by the Tenants who attend every day and work very hard, the shingle has been used to form pathways within the Plot).
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Willow Tree on the Green at Nursery Lane/Low Road Junction:   Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had recently spoken to Mr Peter Bourner regarding the large Willow Tree sited on the Green at the Nursery Lane / Low Road junction and explained that this had become overgrown and is overhanging the footpath.

Mr Bourner has indicated that the Willow Tree could be pollarded in such a way that it can be trained to grow and overhang the Green at a cost of £500.00.   After discussion, with one member against, all other members were happy for Mr Bourner to pollard the Willow Tree and train it to overhang the Green.

Request for Litter Bin at the Woods Entrance – opposite St Augustine’s Way: Mrs Cornwell informed members that a request had been made by Mrs Wendy Border for a new Litter Bin to be sited at the Woods entrance opposite St Augustine’s Way.   It was said that the Litter Bin would cost in the region of £300.00.

After discussion, Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council purchase a new Litter Bin for siting at the Woods Entrance opposite St Augustine’s Way, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

Avon Road Cycle Path post and wire fence:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the post and wire fence which runs alongside the Avon Road Cycle Path and explained that Mr Hofmeister had contacted her to say that he feels so strongly about this being repaired that he would fund it from his own money.

In the absence of Mr Hofmeister, Mrs Cornwell asked members if they would agree to repair the fence.

It was explained that the cost to repair the damaged fence at the bend just south of the dyke bridge would be £284.00 and to repair the entire length of fence, from Avon Road to the bend would be £1,300.

Mr Narborough stated that the fence is not the responsibility of the Parish Council and felt that any works should wait until the County Council can provide funding, he stated that he was against the Parish Council paying to repair the fence.

After discussion, Mrs Cornwell asked Cllr Daubney if he could investigate whether County Council funding is available.

Cllr Daubney said that he would make enquiries.
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Footpath from Nursery Close to Common Lane:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the newly installed footpath and said that many favourable comments from residents had been received, he asked whether any news had been heard regarding possible CIL funding to cover the costs.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the application has been submitted to the CIL Officer at the Borough Council, but no updates had yet been received.
Finance
Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mrs Liz Manning the Internal Auditor had carried out the Internal Audit and had provided the Parish Council with a comprehensive report and a complimentary letter which she read out.

All members were happy, and congratulations were given to Mrs Cornwell and the Finance Committee for their hard work in keeping the Parish Council accounts in good order.

End of Year Return: Mrs Cornwell referred members to Section 2 of the Annual Return – Annual governance statement and asked all Parish Councillors to answer yes or no to the nine questions which she read out.  After giving a yes answer to questions 1 to 8 with question 9 not applicable this section was signed by the Parish Council Chairman and the Clerk. Accounting Statements for 2020/2021 were also approved and signed.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all the information would now be sent to the External Auditors, PKF Littlejohn.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for April and May 2021 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he initialled the Bank Statements. 
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Planning  
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

21/00995/FM

Proposed Primary Care Centre, new access, and associated facilities.
Land West of The Gardens, Edward Benefer Way, King’s Lynn.     
Mr Bland spoke regarding the Planning Application recently received for the development of a new Primary Care Centre and said that this had caused some consternation.

Mr Price stated that within our Neighbourhood Plan one of our aspirations is for healthcare provision.

Mr Bland raised concerns regarding traffic issues and said that whilst transport people have indicated that these can be mitigated, it is a fact that within a quarter of a mile, there will be the traffic lights at the North Lynn Industrial Estate, the new Larkfleet Development Roundabout, the new junction for the Primary Care Centre, a driveway to a private property and then the Hall Lane junction.
It was suggested that access to the Primary Care Centre should be via the Larkfleet Roundabout.

Mr Price stated that development of the Primary Care Centre cannot wait for the Larkfleet Development to commence and suggested that perhaps if vehicles exiting the new Care Centre junction can only turn left, this may help alleviate problems in the short term until the roundabout at the Larkfleet Development is constructed and a link to that arranged.
Mrs Banks stated that at a recent meeting she had attended to discuss the development, it was said that not much of an increase in traffic is envisaged.

Mr Bland informed members that on the Planning Application a potential Care Facility is also included which would also cause an increase in traffic.

Mrs Banks added that regarding criticism made of the design of the building, she stated that the use of Carstone was impractical and that it has to be a functional building.
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Cllr Nockolds stated that after a fifteen year wait, Norfolk Waveney CCG has been given £5 million to build the Primary Care Centre, and an additional £5 million has also been asked for, to construct a Doctors Surgery in Town.

She added that the current Doctors surgeries in the Town are over limits, and something needs to be done, the situation is desperate, and we cannot afford to refuse the new Primary Care Centre.

Mr Price stated that when St James Medical Practice first approached the Parish Council about their proposals to relocate some time ago, the Parish Council wrote a letter to offer its support.

After lengthy discussion, with one member against and two abstentions to the proposal, all other Members agreed that the Parish Council supports the development in principle but has concerns regarding traffic issues.
Mr Bland suggested that an Outlook Teams meeting be organised for Monday 14th June 2021 at 7pm to discuss the matter further with an invitation being sent to representatives from the Primary Care Trust.
Policy   No Report
8. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached Report.
Junior School: - Mr Scales read out his report, 

At the beginning of May two staff members tested positive for Covid, as a result the school had to close a class bubble down, members of the class bubble had to isolate along with other staff members identified as close contacts.
All members of staff were asked to take a PCR test as soon as possible and all returned a negative test.

Since the School’s full return in March, attendance has remained at a high level and the school has been operating with staggered start and finishing times, this has worked well with the added advantage of less traffic congestion.

Extracurricular activities have restarted, for example Guitar and Piano lessons, the school has also resumed multi-sports clubs, one per year group and these are being well attended.
The school has again signed up with school’s partnership and look forward to taking part in tournaments next school year.
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In the Autumn term four trips have been arranged to Wisbech Grammar School for years 4 to 6 where they will do Hockey, Netball, and cross country.
Once the boiler in the hall has been replaced, we will look carefully at replacing/resurfacing the hall floor.

Finally, now the warm weather has arrived we hope to be able to reduce our heating costs, which have been high due to a cold spring and having to have windows open.
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that a meeting had been held on 26th May 2021, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

With nothing else to add, Mrs Gotts stated that more support is needed for the “200 Club”, she added that both she and Mrs Kirby had won prizes last time. 

Mr Reynolds commented regarding the poor condition of the Cycle Inhibitors and asked if these would be replaced.

Cllr Nockolds said that she had recently attended a meeting where the reviewing of barriers was discussed and a possible new design, she added that it is hoped this will be signed off by the end of July 2021.

Cllr Nockolds kindly agreed to make enquiries and keep the Parish Council informed. 

South Wootton in Bloom: – It was confirmed that the minutes of the last meeting held on 18th May 2021 had been circulated to all members.
Comment was made that there had been no news regarding available plants from the Borough Council.

Also, a few plants have been lost in the Churchyard to Muntjac Deer.

Fund raising has not taken place due to the Coronavirus situation.

9. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus

NCC Highways

Road Closure – Langley Road resurfacing
Info





One night 5pm – 6am 20th June 2021

Norfolk ALC Wellbeing
Q & Answers from Greenways & Greenspaces Webinar



Webinar – Parish Council obligations

“

Safer Programme
Introduction to voluntary work


“

NCC
Norwich Western Link Project update

“
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10. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists.
EXTRA ACCOUNTS FOR APPROVAL - at Parish Council Meeting on 8.6.2021:

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No

37I
Barclays


D/D

Bank Charges


  22.55

38
DSD Printers


108159
Accounts Books

  65.42

39
ECS Computers

108160
Email & Online backup
168.96

40
K & M Lighting


108161
S/Lighting supply

499.19

41
SLCC



108162
TC Membership Fee

234.00

42
Initial Rentokil


108163
VH Sanitary Bins

932.43

Bank balances as at 31.5.2021
Community Account
      

     
         43,699.13
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             250,000.00
Total                                                                                              £293,699.13
Mr Scales wished to pass on thanks to Mr David Philpott for setting up the Village Hall for the evenings meeting. 
Mr Narborough gave his thanks to Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby for continuing to manage the Parish Office and carry out their duties during this difficult time. 

11. TO CONSIDER EXCLUDING THE PUBLIC AND PRESS FOR ITEM (11) BECAUSE THEIR PRESENCE WOULD BE PREJUDICIAL TO THE PUBLIC INTEREST DUE TO THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE. In accordance with Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 s1 (2). 
No Matters to discuss
12. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  No Matters to discuss
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.55pm.
13. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 13th July 2021, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
13th July 2021                                                               

     Chairman
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